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Even After Iran Deal, Foreign Cos. Still Fear US Sanctions 

By Alex Lawson 

Law360, New York (September 12, 2016, 12:50 PM EDT) -- Non-U.S. companies were supposed to be the 
biggest winners of the historic Iran nuclear accord, which erased the stringent sanctions on foreign 
entities’ dealings with the embattled nation, but those companies still face numerous compliance 
headaches that threaten to pull them back under the U.S. sanctions umbrella. 
 
In exchange for Iran’s scaling back of its nuclear program, the U.S. removed its so-called secondary 
sanctions of overseas companies in January under the terms of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, 
JCPOA. But the move has not exactly led to a financial windfall for Tehran, Jacobson Burton Kelley PLLC 
partner Doug Jacobson told Law360 
 
“Foreign companies are trying to figure out what they can do and what they cannot do,” Jacobson said. 
“As it turns out, in many cases … they are still very much subject to U.S. sanctions, even though the 
secondary sanctions that normally would apply to them have been lifted under the JCPOA. The U.S. 
sanctions regime still has a significant impact on non-U.S. companies.” 
 
Apart from the tentative Boeing deal that was enabled by the JCPOA’s explicit carveout for aircraft parts 
and components, most attorneys said they could not point to much commercial activity in Iran that had 
been specifically enabled by the landmark agreement in the eight months since it took effect. 
 
One of the driving factors of foreign companies’ reluctance to engage with Iran is the fact that 
merchandise made of U.S. parts and components shipped into Iran can quickly put a foreign entity back 
on the hook for U.S. sanctions enforcement. 
 
There are certain exceptions to that rule. For instance, a foreign company may ship an item with U.S. 
content as long as that content makes up less than 10 percent of the value of the entire item or if the 
U.S. components have been substantially transformed into something else entirely. 
 
Those exclusions notwithstanding, the increasing complexity of global supply chains means that strict 
oversight is needed to ensure that no U.S. parts fall through the cracks, according to Fried Frank Harris 
Shriver & Jacobson LLP partner Michael T. Gershberg. 
 
“As part of their customs compliance function they need to be aware of the country of origin of the 
goods, taking into account not only the finished product but the content as well,” Gershberg told 
Law360. “They should be aware that the export control rules that apply are not just their local rules but 
also U.S. rules, which always apply extraterritorially to some extent.” 
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If a foreign company’s sourcing methods don’t keep it out of Iran, its personnel just might. Even though 
a non-U.S. company is now free of Iran sanctions, any of its U.S.-born employees or board members are 
still very much subject to penalties and therefore pose a considerable hurdle to the pursuit of any Iran-
related business. 
 
The Treasury Department’s Office of Foreign Assets Control has addressed this issue in its regularly 
updated FAQs about the sanctions relief under the JCPOA, advising companies to take steps that will 
“wall off” any U.S. citizen employees from any Iran-related business. 
 
But that is easier said than done, according to Gershberg, who said that if handled the wrong way, a 
walling-off policy could be construed as helping to “facilitate” the type of business that would normally 
be barred by the sanctions. 
 
“It should be an across-the-board blanket recusal policy that says ‘any Iran-related business, these 
people are recused,’” he said.”A case-by-case abstention or something that’s depending on the facts is a 
little trickier because it gets close to the line of facilitation.” 
 
Even in instances where companies have taken care of all in-house pitfalls, they are finding it 
increasingly difficult to find financing for big-money deals, particularly in instances where companies are 
relying on U.S. banks that are still squarely in the sanctions web. 
 
Sometimes there are passages in a company’s credit agreement with a financial backer that specifically 
bar financing for a deal involving a sanctioned nation. But even when that is not the case, banks are 
reluctant to even venture to Iran, exercising an abundance of caution in an area where many financial 
giants have been burned before. 
 
“Major non-U.S. banks are still skittish with Iran because of their bad experience over the last few years 
and the very high penalties,” Jacobson said. “The word Iran is just a red flag, and banks are still 
evaluating whether the risk is worth the benefit.” 
 
Further muddying the waters for new Iran business is the fact that sanctions could be put back in place 
with little or no warning, leaving companies and financiers who have ventured into the nation in a tough 
spot. The JCPOA contains a clear "snap-back" provision to reinstate sanctions if Tehran flouts its 
obligations, but the uncertain U.S. political climate also raises questions about the permanence of the 
sanctions relief. 
 
Lawmakers are currently deliberating a bill that would renew Iran sanctions by erasing the national 
security waivers that made the JCPOA possible. While President Barack Obama would likely veto such a 
piece of legislation, there are no assurances about a future administration, according to Baker Botts 
LLPpartner Ginger Faulk. 
 
"If they were to rescind those waivers and reinstate the secondary sanctions, that would be a violation 
of the deal," she said. "The U.S. implementation of the JCPOA is dependent upon those waivers." 
 
--Editing by Rebecca Flanagan. 
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